[image: ]Agenda No

9

SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
FULL COUNCIL
28 OCTOBER 2019

Councillor Jane Mackenzie

Mount House


Motion to Council:

That Shrewsbury Town Council notes with interest recent newspaper articles about the purchase of Mount House by Mr Marchant.  Given the significant local, national and international interest this building attracts in terms of promotion of the Darwin connections to Shrewsbury and associated potential for educational, economic and cultural benefit, the Town Council invites Mr Marchant to a future meeting of Council to present his ideas for use of the building, his business model in supporting academia and education and the potential for retaining public access to this building as a visitor destination. 

Background Information

Mount House was built by Charles Darwin’s father, the eminent doctor and social reformer, Robert Darwin.  Charles Darwin was born in the house and lived there throughout his childhood, attending school in Shrewsbury and developing his love of the natural world during these years.  Charles embarked on his historic voyage on the HMS Beagle whilst still living in Mount House, and returned here to Shrewsbury five years later after successfully completing the voyage. 

Today Mount House is part of a large Public Asset Portfolio leased to Mapeley Estates from HM Treasury.  It is currently sub-leased to the Valuation Office whose existing lease is due to expire shortly and who have intimated that their Shrewsbury operations shall be relocated to other VOA estate.

Shrewsbury Town Council, and other interested public organisations, saw the potential for acquiring the lease for public benefit and formed the Mount House Steering Group in January 2018 under the Chairmanship of Councillor Jane Mackenzie. 

Since then, there have been ongoing discussions with Mapeley Estates and the steering group  about the future of the building and various meetings at which it was acknowledged there was significant interest in the asset given its relevance to Charles Darwin and their correspondence related more to Mount House than any of the other 600 buildings in the portfolio.  At the time they were keen that it would come into public ownership, and supported the aims of the steering group and gave interested parties until November last year to express interest.













Mount House Steering Group members:

	Shrewsbury Town Council
	Adding to the tourism potential for promoting Darwin

	Shrewsbury Business Improvement District
	Adding to the tourism potential for promoting Darwin 

	University Centre Shrewsbury
	Expanding Genetic Science Learning and creating a centre in the family home of Darwin

	Shropshire Wildlife Trust
	Expansion of the Darwin offer incorporating the building with the Gardens which are already owned by SYT

	Shrewsbury Civic Society
	Expanding the heritage offer of the town

	Shrewsbury School
	Linking Mount House with the links to the School

	Darwin International Institute for the study of compassion
	Use of the site as a potential international base

	English Heritage
	Links with Robert Darwin in developing the Flaxmill Maltings

	Sir Neil Cossons
	Headed English Heritage at the time of purchasing Down House




A number of other institutions were interested in the future building and were keen to collaborate on the project including:

Down House – Darwin’s Home, owned by English Heritage – saw the use of Mount House as a setting for presenting the young Charles Darwin’s informative years complementary to their existing offer
Natural History Museum – where Darwin’s collection is based were able to provide international links to a Shrewsbury offer
Oxford, Cambridge, Loughborough & Birmingham University  seeing links to Darwin’s compassionate evolutionary theories to modern day genetics
The Dutchy of Cornwall / Prince Charles.

UCS in conjunction with the Wildlife Trust made a formal bid for the lease, a sum which reflected the current value of the property less known works to bring it to acceptable use.  It was intended that floors above ground level would be used for the University, whilst part of the ground floor, outside courtyard and gardens could be used to enhance the visitor experience.

In March 2019 Shropshire Star ran a story about Mr Marchant being interested in the building and efforts were made by key players to enter into discussions about collaborative working.





It wasn’t until recently a front page article in the Shropshire Star reporting the agreed purchase of the lease by Mr Marchant that the Mount House Steering Group were made aware that the UCS Bid had not been successful.

Following discussions with Mapeley, UCS subsequently withdrew their tabled bid, unable to match the new bid.

Future Use of the Building

Mount House, despite it not being a formal visitor attraction does attract a significant number of visitors and the Town Council does receive a number of enquiries about why Mount House isn’t like Down House.

[bookmark: _GoBack]The Darwin links to the town are strong with many key institutions/buildings, not least St Chad’s, Shrewsbury School, Shrewsbury Library and the internationally renowned Flaxmill Maltings able to establish strong links to the Darwin family and Mount House.

The plans for the building by Mr Marchant is very scant in press coverage, but there is potential gain for Shrewsbury and Shropshire in developing an institution with considerable research funding and potential for attracting academics to Shrewsbury, but also tapping into the tourism industry.

It would therefore be useful to learn more about the proposals for this building and invite Mr Marchant to a future meeting of Council
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